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The Inspector General’s Office has conducted an investigation into the Yonkers Public Schools’ hiring of Pietro Barberi to the position of Provisional Senior Accountant on October 20, 2004. This memorandum sets forth our findings.

Summary

On October 20, 2004, the Yonkers Board of Education approved a resolution containing the appointment of Pietro Barberi to the position of “Provisional Senior Accountant” in the Yonkers Public Schools Department of Finance.  Shortly thereafter, a series of newspaper articles and editorials began to question the propriety of this appointment. Specifically, the media questioned whether it was appropriate to give a $90,100 starting salary to a 24-year old with limited accounting experience.  Rumors also began to circulate that Mr. Barberi was either related to Yonkers Superintendent of Schools Angelo Petrone or was romantically involved with the Superintendent’s daughter, and that he was hired as a result of those connections.  A month after his appointment, Mr. Barberi resigned from his position citing “personal reasons.”


On November 22, 2004, the Inspector General’s Office announced that it would review the matter to determine whether the decision to hire Mr. Barberi was consistent with applicable legal and ethical provisions.  Our review has established that it was inconsistent with such provisions in two respects. First, the process by which Mr. Barberi was hired violated the New York State and City of Yonkers Civil Service laws and rules as well as the School District’s own internal policies and procedures.  Second, the circumstances surrounding Mr. Barberi’s appointment create the appearance of impropriety because the evidence suggests that he was hired on the basis of his connections – rather than his qualifications. The School District’s conflicts of interest provisions seek to avoid all situations that call into question the integrity of the management of the District, and prohibit employees from allowing any personal matter or concern from interfering with or influencing the performance of his or her duties. Under the conflicts provisions, Superintendent Petrone should have disclosed his family’s connections to Mr. Barberi as soon as he was aware of them.

With respect to our analysis of the law and internal policies and procedures, our review revealed that there were two violations of the Civil Service Law. First, the School District improperly eliminated the position of Chief Accountant and replaced it with a Senior Accountant position, without receiving the required prior approval of the Yonkers Municipal Civil Service Commission. Second, it is evident that Mr. Barberi did not meet the civil service qualifications for the position for which he was hired.

To comply with the requirements of the civil service laws applicable to the position for which he was hired, Mr. Barberi was required to have:

· graduated from an accredited four-year college,

· two (2) years accounting experience, one (1) of which was in a supervisory capacity; and,

· resided in the City of Yonkers for at least one (1) year.

Although Mr. Barberi had the requisite educational background, he probably did not have the requisite accounting experience and he did not meet the one year residency requirement. Indeed, on this later point, our review has established the likelihood that Mr. Barberi fabricated information to make it appear that he lived in Yonkers for more than a year.  


Had the School District followed its own internal policies and procedures, it would likely have found that Mr. Barberi did not have the qualifications established for the “Senior Accountant” position. School District policies and procedures require the performance of residency and reference checks before hiring decisions are made. These checks were not performed before Mr. Barberi was hired because his appointment was determined to be a “rush job.”  Although the background checks conceivably could have been performed after Mr. Barberi was hired, they were not, in part because his personnel file was sent to the School Superintendent’s office and was unavailable to those responsible for performing the checks.


Coupled with the failure to follow applicable civil service laws and School District procedures, the overall circumstances surrounding Mr. Barberi’s appointment suggest that the rules were ignored and that he was hired as a result of his connections rather than his qualifications.  Among other factors that will be described in the body of this report, our investigation revealed the following:

· The individual Mr. Barberi was hired to replace was a Certified Public Accountant with over 26 years of experience. Apart from his education, Mr. Barberi’s only accounting experience was two brief internships with accounting firms and his claimed, but unverified, employment in his family’s construction company in Bayonne, New Jersey. 
· Although professing that the retirement of the Chief Accountant created “a once in a lifetime” opportunity to reshape the Finance Department by hiring a new senior manager, Frank Lutz, the Executive Director of Finance, did not recruit for the position and Mr. Barberi was the only person that he interviewed.
· Mr. Lutz also stated that he received Mr. Barberi’s resume from the Human Resources Department. Human Resources, however, has no record of ever receiving a resume from Mr. Barberi, and appears not to have had any contact with Mr. Barberi before October 19 or 20, 2004.
· Despite a June 5, 2004 date and signature on Mr. Barberi’s employment application, the application contains information about events that did not and could not have occurred until October 2004.  For instance, the application gives information about Mr. Barberi’s New York State driver’s license.  The license was not issued to him until October 4, 2004.  The application also claims that Mr. Barberi worked at his family’s construction company “through October 2004” – nearly four months after the application was supposedly signed.
· The $90,100 salary that was given to Mr. Barberi, was significantly greater than the salary given to another employee who was promoted to the position of Senior Accountant earlier in 2004, and this discrepancy was inconsistent with District policy.

Our investigation also revealed that Mr. Barberi’s relationship with Superintendent Petrone’s family is greater than has been acknowledged, and is likely greater than what has been admitted to this day.  For instance:

· Mr. Barberi’s employment application gives a Yonkers address as his residence. The address is for an apartment in a one family home owned and occupied by Superintendent Petrone’s sister -- Anna Rubillo. 
· Ms. Rubillo originally told us that Mr. Barberi was a tenant in her home for approximately 18 months and said he came to her through one of her friends who has since died.  Ms. Rubillo could provide no tangible proof that Mr. Barberi lived in her home and said that he paid his rent in cash.  The period of time that Ms. Rubillo said that Mr. Barberi was living in her home was during the time he claimed to have been working for his family’s construction company in Bayonne, New Jersey.

· Contrary to what her aunt told us, the Superintendent’s daughter – Laine Petrone -- told us that it was she who referred Mr. Barberi to her aunt as a possible tenant.  After Ms. Petrone testified, Ms. Rubillo changed what she initially told us and admitted that Mr. Barberi had been referred to her by her niece.

· Laine Petrone lives in her parents’ home and told us that she went to the same college as Mr. Barberi.  She described her relationship with Mr. Barberi as “casual.”  She also told us that although she rarely saw Mr. Barberi, on average she spoke to him twice a week. A review of telephone records for the period of May 1 through December 15, 2004, reveals that Ms. Petrone and Mr. Barberi where in telephone contact almost every day.
· During her interview with the Inspector General, when asked to provide us with her cell phone number, Laine Petrone gave us the same number that Mr. Barberi indicated was his contact number on his resume.
· Telephone records also indicate that on September 28, 2004, a telephone call from the Superintendent’s office was placed to Mr. Barberi, and that on September 30, 2004, Mr. Barberi placed two calls to the Superintendent’s office. These calls took place approximately one week before Mr. Barberi was interviewed for the Senior Accountant position.

· Superintendent Petrone’s statements about the relationship between Mr. Barberi and his family were inconsistent and lacked candor.  Initially, Superintendent Petrone said that Mr. Barberi and his daughter “may have known each other.” Later he said “there is no association at all.” When testifying under oath, Superintendent Petrone only conceded that his daughter and Mr. Barberi went to the same college, but that he did not know if they knew each other. 

· While these inconsistencies could possibly have been cleared up by Mr. Barberi, he refused to meet with us and be interviewed by members of the Inspector General’s Office.  


Taken together, and as will be described in full detail in the report that follows, the facts developed through our review demonstrate that there were significant flaws and irregularities in the hiring process which have created the strong appearance of impropriety.

Scope and Methodology


In announcing this inquiry, we stated that the investigation would determine whether the decision to hire Mr. Barberi was consistent with all applicable laws and ethics provisions. In addition, we stated that the office would review and analyze the reasons for the apparent differences in the pay scales between the Yonkers City government and the Yonkers Public Schools for certain similar administrative positions. In order to ensure a timely response to the questions surrounding the hiring of Mr. Barberi, the Inspector General will issue its findings regarding the pay scale differences at a later date.

During our investigation we conducted numerous interviews with both City of Yonkers and Yonkers Public Schools officials and employees. Civil Service issues were also reviewed with a representative of the New York State Department of Civil Service. In addition we reviewed hundreds of pages of documents related to the hiring and employment practices of the School District. 
While School District employees cooperated with our review, Mr. Barberi refused to be interviewed or respond to our requests for information. The formal testimony of School District employees who were central to this investigation was tape recorded and conducted under oath.
Background

The School District’s hiring of Pietro Barberi was a multi-step process, involving the Finance and Human Resources Departments, the City’s Municipal Civil Service Commission, the Superintendent’s Office and the Yonkers Board of Education. Before discussing the specific facts and circumstances surrounding this hiring decision, set forth below is a brief overview of the various departments and offices involved in this decision.
The Finance Department 

The Yonkers Public Schools Department of Finance is responsible for all finance related administrative functions of the District. It is divided into five core administrative areas including: budget, grants administration, accounting, payroll and purchasing. As of December, 2004, there were 39 employees in the Department, which is managed by the Executive Director of Finance, Frank Lutz. In addition to Mr. Lutz, there are four senior managers responsible for supervising the Department’s five core operations. 


In 2004, two of the Department’s four senior level managers retired. Joseph Feriola, the  Payroll Administrator retired on March 30th, and L. Mitchell Wein, the  Chief Accountant retired on September 30th.  In initially filling both of these vacancies, Lutz reorganized the payroll and accounting areas of the Department. He eliminated both the Payroll Administrator and Chief Accountant positions and replaced them with employees having the title of Senior Accountant.


As of December 2004, the senior level managers in the Finance Department were Senior Budget Analyst, Joseph (Jay) Hvisc, who manages the  budget and grants administration;  Account Clerk III, Rhonda Toth, who manages payroll; and Purchasing Agent Robert Haines, who manages purchasing. The manager of the accounting area has been vacant since Pietro Barberi resigned in November 2004. (Copies of the Finance Deparment’s organizational charts for April and December 2004, which show how the Department was reorganized are attached as Exhibit “1”.) 
Civil Service Requirements and Administration

The School District’s hiring of Mr. Barberi was governed by New York State Civil Service Law, which regulates all non-teaching related personnel hired by the Yonkers Public Schools.
 The Yonkers Municipal Civil Service Commission
 administers the Civil Service Law on a local level and is responsible for ensuring that all employment decisions conform to the law. The civil service requirements have been in place for almost one hundred years and are designed to promote fairness in State and municipal employment by requiring to the greatest extent possible, that employment decisions are based on merit, fitness and a fairly administered competitive process. (See, New York State Constitution Article V §6; New York State Civil Service Law §§ 1-214.) 
With respect to the hiring of Pietro Barberi, the Municipal Civil Service Commission’s role was to work with the Yonkers Public Schools to ensure that applicable Civil Service Law and procedures were followed in the creation of the Senior Accountant position, and that Barberi met the qualifications for that title as set forth in the Civil Service job specifications.


Diane Franks, the Director of Non-Instructional Staffing within the School District’s Department of Human Resources, is in charge of civil service hiring for the District, and serves as the District’s conduit to the City’s Municipal Civil Service Commission. Franks reports to Joseph Galimi, the Executive Director of Operations, who reports to Superintendent Petrone. Marta Lugo, the Director of Staff Development within the Department of Human Resources, is responsible for all employment matters related to teachers and educational administrators. Ms. Lugo reports directly to the Superintendent.

Victor Pacheco is the Secretary for the Yonkers Municipal Civil Service Commission, and serves as the day-to-day administrator of civil service related matters.
The Role of the Superintendent and Board of Education.

In accordance with the Policy Manual of the Yonkers Board of Education, the Superintendent of Schools is responsible for recommending to the Board of Education all candidates for employment. The Superintendent submits an employment resolution to the Board which sets forth the employment decisions that require Board approval before they become effective.
With respect to establishing salaries, the Board’s Policy Manual requires that new employees are to be placed at the first year of the applicable salary schedule for the position to which they are appointed. However, in the case of positions involving professional or highly technical responsibilities, the Superintendent can recommend a higher salary.
Testimony
The Account of Superintendent Angelo Petrone

Superintendent Petrone testified that the decision to hire Pietro Barberi was made by Frank Lutz, the District’s Executive Director of Finance. According to Petrone, Lutz explained to him that he wanted to bring a new senior manager into his Department as part of a reorganization after the retirement of the Department’s long time Chief Accountant. Petrone remembered Lutz telling him that his interview with Barberi was one of the best he ever had in his 25 years of running the Department. He also stated that with the reorganization he would save the District approximately $80,000. 

According to Petrone, he delegates all non-teaching related, hiring decisions to his senior managers. He had confidence in Lutz’s managerial decisions and did not second guess them. Based upon his discussion with Lutz, he approved the decision and the starting salary. The Superintendent stated that he was not concerned that Barberi was only 24 years old when he was hired as long as he could do the job, and did not believe that the starting salary was excessive.
Mr. Petrone has consistently maintained that Barberi’s connection to his family played no role in the District’s hiring decision. In regard to his daughter knowing Barberi, in a November 10, 2004 Journal News article Petrone was quoted as stating that “[t]hey may known each other, but obviously, I don’t know who my daughter is seeing.” In a televised News 12 interview on November 15, 2004, regarding his daughter’s connection to Barberi, Petrone stated that “[t]he issue has been brought up and the bottom line here is there is no association at all.” In the Inspector General’s interview with the Superintendent on January 12 2005, Petrone admitted that his daughter went to the same college as Barberi, but said he did not know if his daughter knew Barberi because she was younger and he never asked her.
On February 14, 2005, Mr. Petrone was provided with a draft copy of this report, and given an opportunity to respond. By letter dated February 17, 2005, Mr. Petrone declined to submit a response.

Accounts of Laine and Ada Petrone and Anna Rubillo

Laine Petrone is the daughter of Angelo and Ada Petrone. She works as a permanent substitute in the Yonkers Public Schools. Ms. Petrone testified that she was a friend of Pietro Barberi’s from college at Fairfield University in Connecticut. Barberi was her friend, but not in her inner circle of friends, and she did not date him. She considered him to be a casual friend. Ms. Petrone graduated from Fairfield in January of 2004, and had met Barberi when she was a sophomore. 

Ms. Petrone lives at home with her parents and stated that she regularly speaks to Barberi on the telephone approximately two times per week, but within the last year only saw him socially on two occasions, once in May and a second time in November of 2004. Ms. Petrone testified that she was aware that Barberi was living in a private apartment in her aunt Anna Rubillo’s home at 183 Hudson Terrace in Yonkers. According to Ms. Petrone, she provided her aunt with the names of several friends who might have been interested in renting her aunt’s apartments, and that her aunt selected Barberi.  Ms. Petrone also stated that she did not discuss Barberi’s Yonkers residency with her father.

Ms. Petrone testified that she played no role in Barberi’s appointment to a position with the Yonkers Public Schools, and did not provide a copy of Barberi’s resume to her father or anyone else. She said she never spoke with her father about Barberi prior to his appointment in the Schools, and was unaware of how he became interested in working for the School District. She claimed to never have discussed these matters with Barberi during her twice weekly telephone conversations. After the controversy surrounding Barberi’s appointment was reported, she stated that she only spoke with her father about how they were handling the adversity. Ms. Petrone also confirmed that Barberi was angry about his treatment in Yonkers, and that he would not cooperate with the Inspector General’s investigation.


Finally, in her testimony to the Inspector General, when asked to provide her telephone numbers, Ms. Petrone provided a landline number and her cell phone number. Upon checking, we discovered that the cell phone number was the same number that Pietro Barberi listed as his telephone number on his resume.  

Ada Petrone is the wife of the Superintendent and a long-time Principal in the Yonkers School system. She testified that she never knew anything about Pietro Barberi until the newspaper reports questioned his appointment. She claimed that her daughter never dated Barberi. She denied that there was any truth to the rumor that she had pictures of her daughter and Barberi in her school office. She stated that she only spoke with her husband about Barberi after the controversy became public and that she had been unaware that Barberi was living in an apartment in her sister-in-law’s home in Yonkers.

Anna Rubillo is Angelo Petrone’s sister. She lives in a single family residence at 183 Hudson Terrace in Yonkers. Our office spoke to her twice on the telephone on January 13, 2005, and interviewed her in person on February 4, 2005. 


At the time of our telephone conversations, we were not aware that Ms. Rubillo was Angelo Petrone’s sister.
 On the telephone, Ms. Rubillo stated that Barberi rented an apartment in her house for about a year and one half, before moving out at the end of 2004. She initially claimed that he was recommended to her by a friend who had since died. She stated that there was no lease and that Barberi always paid his rent in cash. Ms. Rubillo also told us that she had no documentation that could prove his residency in her home.


On the February 4, 2005 interview, Ms. Rubillo admitted to being Angelo Petrone’s sister. She also admitted that Barberi was recommended to her by her niece Laine Petrone. She claimed that if she had said that Barberi was recommended by a deceased friend, it was incorrect and she must have misunderstood the question because she does not speak English that well. She claimed that Barberi was a nice boy, who helped the family by doing work around the household. He paid rent of $300 per month, but sometimes paid less because of the work that he performed for her. He always paid in cash. She could provide no documentation regarding his residency. Ms. Rubillo claimed that she never spoke about Barberi to her brother. 
Account of School Board President Robert Ferrito 

Board of Education President Robert Ferrito testified that he first learned that the District wanted to hire Pietro Barberi on October 20, 2004, the day that the Board approved the employment resolution, which included Barberi’s appointment. Mr. Ferrito stated that before the meeting started there was a brief, informal discussion with the Superintendent regarding the Barberi appointment. During this discussion, Mr. Ferrito recalled that the Superintendent stated that Barberi was being hired to replace the former Chief Accountant L. Mitchell Wein, that he was qualified for the position, and that the salary was consistent with Board of Education policy. There was no discussion of Barberi’s connection to members of the Petrone family, or anyone else in the School District.

After the newspaper stories concerning the alleged connection of Barberi to the Superintendent’s family, Ferrito stated that he spoke to Superintendent Petrone who told him that Barberi was not his nephew and was not engaged to his daughter. Mr. Ferrito also recalled that Superintendent Petrone told him that his daughter went to the same college as Barberi. Mr. Ferrito stated that he was never told that Barberi had rented an apartment from the Superintendent’s sister.
The Inspector General’s Contact with Pietro Barberi

On two occasions the Inspector General’s Office spoke to Barberi over the telephone to request that he meet with us to discuss this matter. Both times he declined, stating that he was angry about the way he was treated in Yonkers. Thereafter, we attempted to subpoena certain work records from Barberi Construction in Bayonne, New Jersey, in order to verify his work experience. In response to the subpoena, we received a telephone call from Barberi’s lawyer, and again requested to meet with Barberi to hear his side of the story. In response to this third request, we received a letter from the attorney stating that they would not honor the subpoena because it was unenforceable in New Jersey.

Account of Frank Lutz
Frank Lutz, the Executive Director of Finance for over 25 years, testified that he was solely responsible for recommending to Superintendent Petrone that the District hire Pietro Barberi as a provisional Senior Accountant.  All other District personnel played only ministerial functions of processing the paperwork associated with the new appointment. 
 
According to Lutz, in August of 2004, the Finance Department’s Chief Accountant, L. Mitchell Wein announced his retirement. Mr. Wein was a certified public accountant with over 26 years of experience. As Chief Accountant, Mr. Wein was the long time head of the Department’s accounting area and was responsible for maintaining the District’s financial books and records, which record the District’s income and expenses for the annual School District budget of approximately $360 million. Wein’s announced retirement came several months after the retirement of Evelyn Kozee, another accountant who worked in the Department’s accounting area. At the time of Wein’s retirement, Kozee had yet to be replaced. Because of these retirements, Lutz had concerns that the Department would be shorthanded in the accounting division. He was particularly concerned that these departures would strain the Department’s capacity to conduct the “year end close,” which is a labor intensive, annual reconciliation of the District’s numerous accounts and ledgers that is performed in the Fall. Initially, Wein had agreed to continue working after his retirement on a per diem basis, but in mid-October abruptly quit.

While Lutz was concerned about having the necessary staff in place to complete the year end close, he also viewed Wein’s departure as a “once in a lifetime” opportunity to reshape the Department. According to Lutz, Wein, was a capable accountant, but was also inflexible and had poor interpersonal skills, and for many years had “blocked” Lutz’s efforts to streamline the Department’s accounting function and make it more efficient. Lutz wanted to hire a replacement who would bring new energy to the division and be more cooperative and communicative with staff. 
Lutz decided to reorganize the accounting division by eliminating the Chief Accountant position and replacing it with a Senior Accountant.
 He also decided that the accounting area would be staffed with only one additional accountant instead of the two accountants who served under Wein. By downgrading the Chief Accountant position Lutz felt that he would be able to hire a less experienced replacement with an “empty head”, unspoiled by bureaucratic experience, who he and Jay Hvisc, the Senior Budget Analyst who serves as Lutz’ de facto deputy,
 could train to supervise the accounting division more efficiently and effectively than in the past.

While desiring to substantially reorganize the accounting area, Lutz also believed that it was still very important to find an immediate replacement for Wein to work on the year end close and to address a backlog in posting payroll information to the general ledger. Lutz felt that although the current staff accountants in the Department were capable, he did not have confidence in them to assume managerial responsibilities for the Department’s accounting area. Instead, he wanted to bring in a new person as manager. He stated that he had Barberi’s resume in his possession because he had received it from the Human Resources Department. Lutz stated that he did not place great importance on Barberi’s experience as set forth in his resume, but that Barberi’s masters degree in accounting met the general educational qualifications that he was looking for in a replacement for Wein. 
Lutz did not advertise the vacancy or seek to recruit other candidates. He stated that he interviewed Barberi on two occasions on October 5 and 14, 2004,
 was impressed with both his knowledge of accounting and his management skills. He was also favorably disposed to Barberi because his lack of experience meant that he had no preconceived notions of how to perform the job. After the interviewing process, Lutz offered Barberi the position. Lutz claims that the only other review of Barberi’s qualifications that he engaged in was to call Victor Pacheco, the Secretary to the City’s Civil Service Commission, to confirm that Barberi met the civil service requirements for the position of Senior Accountant. Lutz assumed that the District’s Human Resource Department would perform any other required tasks including reference and background checks that were part of the normal hiring process.
According to Lutz, his decision to offer Barberi a salary of $90,100 was consistent with the School District salary schedule established for Central Office Administrators
 and also was appropriate because 1) it was necessary to match the salary that Barberi was making in his former position,
 2) he would be supervising an accountant who was making approximately $80,000, and 3) he would be saving the District approximately $80,000, by hiring Barberi at a lesser salary than what his predecessor Wein was making, and eliminating an additional accounting position.
Lutz stated that he alone interviewed Barberi and made the decision to recommend him for the position to Superintendent Petrone. As Executive Director of the Department, he makes all decisions regarding senior level appointments himself without input from anyone else. Lutz recognized that Barberi’s starting salary might upset some of the other managers in the Department. In particular, he stated that Senior Budget Analyst Jay Hvisc, who had over 26 years of experience, was initially upset with Barberi’s salary as it compared to his own.
 Lutz stated that he believed that the problem was not that Barberi’s salary was too high, but that Hvisc’s salary was too low, and that he hoped to be able to increase Hvisc’s salary in the near future through a promotion.
 
Lutz was questioned about why Barberi’s starting salary was so much higher than the salary given to Rhonda Toth in May of 2004, when she was appointed temporary Senior Accountant to head the Department’s payroll area.
 Lutz stated that Toth’s salary was based on her prior salary of $50,777, which she earned in her previous position of Clerk III/Data Entry. According to Lutz, Toth’s initial $63,842 salary was set too low because her new salary turned out to be less than what she had been previously making when overtime was factored in.
 As a result, in July of 2004, Toth was given a raise to $70,489 to correct the mistake. According to Lutz, although Barberi had the same title as Toth, his salary was based on factors unrelated to how Toth’s salary was determined.
Lutz also recognized that Barberi’s starting salary created an inconsistency in the application of the Central Office Administrators Pay Scale. Barberi’s starting salary was set at step 9 of the Supervisors lane. While Toth’s salary was originally set at step 1 of the Civil Service Coordinators lane, and then later raised to step 4 of the Coordinators lane. See Exhibit “2”. According to policy and practice, however, employees who serve in the same title, in this case, Senior Accountant, should have salaries that appear in the same lane of the salary scale. Thus, it was inconsistent to have one Senior Accountant’s salary appearing in the Coordinators lane and another appearing in the Supervisors lane. To rectify this problem, Mr. Lutz stated that when Barberi was hired, Rhonda Toth’s salary was to be adjusted to $71,044 which appears in step 3 of the Supervisors lane.

At his interview, Lutz provided the Inspector General with a new version of Barberi’s resume. The new resume – the third version provided to the Inspector General – included, for the first time, a local Yonkers address and other contact information. When questioned about the different versions of the resume, Lutz could not provide an explanation for the variances, except to speculate that the address may have been intentionally removed by the Human Resources Department when it was responding to the Inspector General’s request for documentation.

Lutz stated that his job offer to Barberi was subject to the Superintendent’s approval. He stated that he explained his reasons for hiring Barberi and setting his salary to Mr. Petrone who approved of the decision. Lutz stated that as part of the hiring process he did not make any inquiries into whether Barberi had any association with the Petrone family or was otherwise connected to anyone else in the School District. Lutz also stated that he did not make a written record of his reasons for hiring Barberi or setting his salary. 
The Accounts of Diane Franks, Joseph Galimi and Marta Lugo

Diane Franks, the District’s Director of Non-Instructional Staffing, stated that the Human Resources Department played a limited role in the decision to hire Pietro Barberi. She first spoke with Frank Lutz about Barberi when Lutz was considering Barberi to fill the vacancy created by the retirement of the Finance Department’s Chief Accountant. Lutz provided Franks with a copy of Barberi’s resume and asked her if Barberi’s qualifications satisfied the Civil Service requirements for the position of Senior Accountant.

The Civil Service specifications for Senior Accountant required, in part, that a candidate be a Yonkers resident for a year prior to appointment, have a bachelor’s degree in accounting and have at least two years of accounting experience, with at least one year in a supervisory capacity. According to Franks, she could not determine whether Barberi met these requirements because his resume was not specific enough. Franks stated that she asked Victor Pacheco, the Secretary to the Civil Service Commission, to also review the resume, and Pacheco confirmed that he could not determine whether it satisfied the specifications. Franks told Lutz about the problem, and he provided an updated resume which satisfied the Civil Service requirements.

Franks was unaware of how Lutz came to possess copies of Barberi’s different resumes, and stated that there was no record of the Human Resources Department ever receiving it or forwarding the resumes to the Finance Department, although she could not rule out the possibility that it may have come from Human Resources.

Franks stated that Lutz told her to include Barberi’s appointment on the hiring resolution to be submitted to the Yonkers Board of Education for approval at the Boards’ meeting of October 20, 2004. According to Franks, as part of standard operating procedure, her department conducts a reference and residency check of candidates for civil service positions before candidates are included on the hiring resolution that is submitted to the Board of Education. 
 Checks include calling references, sending out authorizations to past employers to confirm employment history, and requiring that candidates submit proof of residency. These checks, however, were not conducted with respect to the Barberi appointment. Franks stated that with respect to the residency check, Barberi only presented a New York State drivers license, which had only been issued in October of 2004. Franks stated that the license was inadequate to establish Yonkers’ residency, and that other proof, such as a utility bill for an account with a local address made out in Barberi’s name was also required in order to verify proof of residency. 

According to Franks, she could not perform the background checks because Marta Lugo, the Director of Staff Development, had taken the Barberi file and subsequently informed Franks that she had sent it upstairs to the Superintendent’s Office. Franks said that she spoke with her supervisor, Executive Director of Operations Joseph Galimi about the file being removed and the incomplete reference and background checks. She told us that Galimi told her not to worry about them, that he would look into it and get back to her. At that point Franks stopped reviewing the Barberi application. 

When questioned whether the appointment of Barberi was consistent with civil service requirements, Franks stated that with hindsight, the correct procedure would have been to submit a request to the Yonkers Municipal Civil Service Commission to “reclassify” the position of Chief Accountant to Senior Accountant before attempting to fill the position.
 According to Franks, this approach was not considered because Frank Lutz was anxious to fill the vacancy and had already made up his mind to hire Barberi as a Senior Accountant.

Galimi stated that he played a very limited role in the hiring process. His role was to serve as a conduit to the Superintendent’s Office in all civil service related personnel matters. He remembers that the processing of the Barberi appointment was a “rush job” and he remembers speaking to Franks about the background and reference checks. According to Galimi, he told Franks to conduct the checks after Barberi’s name was included on the hiring resolution that was to be voted on by the Board of Education on October 20, 2004. 

Marta Lugo stated she played no role in the Barberi appointment, except that because Diane Franks was on vacation, she was requested to send the Barberi file to the Superintendent’s Office for safekeeping once the controversy over his appointment was reported in the press. 
 Ms. Lugo also stated that the Human Resources Department often advertised and posted vacancies that occurred in the ranks of the District’s Central Office Administrators. With respect to positions in the Finance Department, she provided documentation of a posting for the position of provisional Senior Accountant dated February 18, 2004, and a copy of an advertisement of the position of Budget Analyst dated April 27, 2003. There was no specific posting or recruitment for the position Barberi was hired to fill.
Franks, Galimi and Lugo stated that they had no knowledge of whether Barberi had any connections to anyone working in the Yonkers Public Schools when his application was being processed.

Account of Victor Pacheco and Joseph Conboy

Victor Pacheco, the Secretary to the Civil Service Commission, first remembers evaluating Barberi for Civil Service purposes a month or two before Barberi was appointed to the position of provisional Senior Accountant. According to Pacheco, Diane Franks – not Frank Lutz -- asked him to review Barberi’s resume to determine whether he had the necessary experience to qualify for the title of Senior Accountant. According to Mr. Pacheco, he informed Franks that it was unclear from the resume whether Barberi met the requisite two years of accounting experience that were required by the Civil Service specifications. He later reviewed a second Barberi resume, which did appear to meet the qualifications, when it was submitted as part of the request to appoint Barberi to the position of Provisional Senior Accountant. 


Once Pacheco was satisfied that Barberi met the qualifications for the position, he gave his preliminary approval to the School District on October 22, 2004, which the Commission ratified at its November 19, 2004 meeting. 
At the request of the Inspector General, Pacheco reviewed the documentation relevant to Barberi’s appointment, and the appointment of Rhonda Toth to a Senior Accountant position in May of 2004.
 According to Pacheco, in hindsight, the use of the Senior Accountant title had been improper in both instances, because Municipal Civil Service Rules for the Classified Service, Rule XXV  CLASSIFICATION PLAN required that the appointing authority, in this case the School District, apply to the Commission to request a reclassification of the old positions to a new title.
 Pacheco stated that at the time the Commission approved the appointments of Toth and Barberi, he was unaware that the District had eliminated the Payroll Administrator and Chief Accountant’s position and replaced them with Senior Accountant titles. He believed that the only action being taken was the replacement of vacancies for already existing Senior Accountant positions, for which there was no certified list of eligible candidates.
 According to Pacheco, Civil Service law requires the Commission to approve all changes in the use of Civil Service titles, something that was not done in either case.
Pacheco also explained that with respect to determining whether a candidate meets the qualifications for a position, it is generally the responsibility of the appointing authority to provide such proof. If a candidate does not meet the civil service specifications, the candidate cannot be hired for the position and therefore, should not even be considered. With respect to the Barberi appointment, Pacheco accepted the School District’s apparent determination that Barberi met the minimum requirements. With respect to the one year Yonkers residency requirement, Pacheco explained that if requested, the Commission will usually waive the residency requirement for positions in which it is difficult to recruit qualified applicants, and would have almost certainly done so in the case of Barberi’s appointment because accounting positions can be hard to fill. However, no request for a waiver was ever made. Pacheco was also unaware that the District had not conducted its standard background check.
To confirm the accuracy of Pacheco’s explanation, the Inspector General met with Joseph Conboy, Chief Municipal Personnel Consultant of the New York State Department of Civil Service.
 Mr. Conboy stated that the School District improperly bypassed the Yonkers Municipal Civil Service Commission when it eliminated both the Payroll Administrator and Chief Accountant positions and created Senior Accountant positions.
 
Conboy emphasized that it is incumbent on the appointing authority to work closely with the Civil Service Commission to ensure compliance with the Civil Service Law. He stated that the law generally provides enough flexibility to accomplish an administrator’s desire to reorganize his or her department and the law does not have to impede the appointment of qualified employees to important managerial positions. With respect to the Barberi and Toth appointments, Mr. Conboy believed that if the District had worked with the Commission, it was probable that an acceptable justification for the reclassification of the Payroll Administrator and Chief Accountant positions could have been developed.
In the wake of the errors made with respect to the use of the Senior Accountant title, Mr. Conboy recommended that the Yonkers Commission review its policy and procedures for filling all vacant civil service positions and put new policies in place to ensure compliance with the requirements of the Civil Service Law.
The Documentary Evidence


The District requires that all applicants for civil service positions in the Yonkers Public Schools complete a job application and also submit supporting documentation to verify the accuracy of the statement’s made in the application. We reviewed and evaluated the documentation Barberi submitted and other relevant documentation to determine if the written record supported the testimony given by the employees involved in the hiring decision.


Pietro Barberi’s Employment Application

Pietro Barberi’s personnel file contained an employment application that was signed and dated June 5, 2004. Barberi also signed and dated a section of the application entitled “Oath of Allegiance” on October 19, 2004,
 the day before the Board of Education approved the employment resolution with his appointment. A copy of Barberi’s employment application is attached as Exhibit “5 “.

Information provided on the application, raises questions as to whether the application was actually first completed by the June 5th date, because the application makes reference to Barberi’s New York State drivers license, which was not issued until October 4, 2004, and also claims work experience at his family’s construction company through October 2004. Thus, it appears that the application was not actually completed and/or submitted to the District until October 19th or 20th.

We reviewed the Yonkers Board of Education Visitor’s logs which visitors to the Yonkers Public Schools administrative offices are supposed to sign upon entering the building for the period of June through October of 2004. We discovered only one entry for Pietro Barberi, dated October 20, 2004,
 which indicated he was going to the second floor, the location of the Human Resources Department. 

According to both Diane Franks and Martha Lugo, as part of standard operating procedure, employment applications are usually date stamped when received by the Human Resources Department, but no date stamp appears on Barberi’s application. Thus, it cannot be determined when it was actually submitted to the Human Resources Department.


A review of Barberi’s entire personnel file revealed no document with a date earlier than October 19, 2004. Thus, there is no record that Barberi had any direct contact with the Human Resources Department prior to that date.

Proof of Residency


Civil Service rules required that a candidate for appointment to the position of Senior Accountant be a resident of the City of Yonkers for a least one year prior to appointment. 


The only proof of residency submitted by Barberi, was a copy of his New York State drivers license, which was issued on October 4, 2004. A motor vehicle check revealed that when he applied for his license, Barberi presented his New Jersey license, with a Bayonne, NJ home address. He did not show any other proof of Yonkers residency to DMV.

In trying to confirm whether Barberi met the one year residency requirement, we interviewed the owner of the one family house at 183 Hudson Terrace in Yonkers, where Barberi claimed to reside. Anna Rubillo, Angelo Petrone’s sister, stated that Pietro Barberi lived in a separate apartment in her single family house from August 2003 until he moved out in November of 2004, without leaving a forwarding address. She stated that there was no lease, and that Barberi always paid his rent in cash. She stated that she could not provide any tangible evidence that could prove Barberi lived in her home. 


Resumes


The Inspector General’s office is in receipt of three different resumes for Pietro Barberi. See Exhibit “6”. The first resume was received on November 15, 2004, from Councilmember John Murtaugh along with his request that the Inspector General conduct an investigation into Barberi’s hiring. The second was received from the School District, in late November or early December in response to the Inspector General’s first document request. The third was provided by Frank Lutz during his interview on December 30, 2004. 
The first resume did not provide Barberi’s address, and did not include “hours per week worked” in the experience column. The second resume received was the same as the first, except it included “hours per week worked” in the experience column. The third resume was the same as the second resume except it now contained Barberi’s local Yonkers address and telephone number.
A review of the different versions of the resume, suggests that the first resume is the one that Diane Franks and Victor Pacheco remembered reviewing, which was not specific enough to establish that Barberi had the experience required for the position of Senior Accountant. 

The second resume, which included a title indicating “hours per week worked” appears to be an amended resume which provided more detail about Barberi’s work experience, but still did not provide an address and other contact information. The third resume, received on December 30, 2004, was the first to include a local address. No one that we initially interviewed could explain the reason for the resumes not having an address and other contact information. However, on February 14, 2004, after reviewing a draft copy of this report, Superintendent Petrone stated that District personnel redacted the address and contact information from the resume before it was released to the press, and that the Inspector General received the same redacted copy.
With respect to work experience on the resumes, Barberi reported 27.5 months of accounting experience from three separate employers between January 2, 2002 and October 20, 2004, the date the Board of Education approved his appointment. If he were to receive full credit for all of his experience, he would have exceeded the 24 month minimum experience requirement by 3.5 months.
Of the accounting experience claimed, we were only able to confirm that Barberi had 8 months of experience.
 According to information we received from his previous employers, Barberi overstated his work experience during his internships with Grill & Partners by 1.75 months and with KPMG by 1 month. In response to an Inspector General’s subpoena, Barberi Construction refused to honor the subpoena and did not provide any information regarding Barberi’s employment with the firm.


Telephone Records
The Inspector General’s office reviewed the telephone records of Laine Petrone and Pietro Barberi for the period of May 1 through December 15, 2004, that were provided to us in response to subpoenas. The records revealed that there was almost daily telephone contact between them. The records also revealed that the cell phone number that Barberi included on his resume was actually billed to Laine Petrone at her home in northern Westchester. In addition, the Call Detail Report for Barberi’s cell phone indicates that Mr. Barberi’s cell phone received a call on September 28, 2004 from a number assigned to the Superintendent of Schools’ office, and that on September 30, 2004, two calls to the Superintendent’s office were made from Barberi’s cell phone.
Findings

Based on our evaluation of the testimony and documentary evidence, the Inspector General makes the following findings:

1.  The Hiring Process was Seriously Flawed Raising the
     Appearance of Impropriety  

Although Frank Lutz and Superintendent Petrone asserted that the decision to hire Pietro Barberi was based only on the valid administrative needs of the Finance Department, the facts and circumstances suggest that other factors may have also influenced the decision.  Set forth below is a list of irregularities and other factors which raise questions about the official rationale for the hiring decision.

The District’s Hiring of Pietro Barberi as Senior Accountant Violated Civil Service Law

Section 22 of the New York State Civil Service Law, entitled Certification of  Position, and Rule XXV of the Yonkers Municipal Civil Service Commission, entitled Classification Plan, required that the Commission certify the reclassification of the School District’s “Chief Accountant” position to a “Senior Accountant” title before the School District hired Pietro Barberi to fill the position of Senior Accountant. See a copy of the cited Law and Rule in Exhibit “7”.
  The requirement that the School District receive pre-approval from the Civil Service Commission was mandatory, and the failure to comply was fatal to the creation of the position of Senior Accountant. See CSEA v. Town of Harrision, 48 N.Y.2d 66 (1979).

Thus, as confirmed by Victor Pacheco, Secretary to the Civil Service Commission, and Joseph Conboy, Chief Municipal Consultant of the New York State Department of Civil Service, as a threshold matter, the District’s decision to hire Barberi to the position of Senior Accountant violated Civil Service Law.

The fact that the District sought and received approval from the Civil Service Commission to appoint Barberi to the position of provisional Senior Accountant did not excuse the violation as being merely technical. According to Victor Pacheco, he was unaware that the District had decided to eliminate the Chief Accountant position and replace it with a Senior Accountant title. Thus, when the Commission approved the Barberi appointment, it was acting on incomplete information. The District had an affirmative obligation to work closely with the Civil Service Commission to ensure that applicable rules and regulations were followed.

The District Failed to Follow its Own Policy and Procedure Regarding the Employment Process



It is not in dispute that the District failed to conduct a reference and residency check in order to verify the accuracy of the information that was submitted in Barberi’s employment application. Conflicting explanations for this omission have been provided by District officials. 

Diane Franks, the official who is responsible for seeing that reference and residency checks are conducted, stated that she could not perform the checks because the Barberi file was taken out of the Human Resources Department by Marta Lugo and sent to the Superintendent’s Office before she went on vacation from October 21 to November 2, 
2004.
  Franks also stated that she spoke to her supervisor Joseph Galimi who told her not to worry about the background checks, and that he would look into it and get back to her. Galimi, on the other hand, stated that because of time pressure, he instructed Franks to perform the checks after October 20, 2004, the date the appointment was submitted to the Board of Education for approval. However, the background checks were never performed.


Regardless of the actual facts and circumstances, the failure of the District to perform the background checks represented a departure from standard procedures. Moreover, this omission was significant because, as set forth below, Barberi’s limited work experience and unsubstantiated claim to have been a Yonkers resident raised questions as to whether he met the minimum requirements of the Senior Accountant job specifications and should have even been considered for the position. 



The Documentary Evidence Raises Questions about Whether Barberi had the Required Experience for the Position of Senior Accountant

A review and analysis of the documentary evidence suggests 

that Barberi may not have met the minimum requirements for the position 

of Senior Accountant, which required that he have two years of accounting experience with at least one year in a supervisory capacity.










Barberi’s resume indicates that he had 27.5 months of relevant accounting experience. We were only able to confirm that Barberi had 8 months of non-supervisory accounting experience. According to information we received from his previous employers, Barberi overstated his work time during his internships with Grill & Partners and KPMG by 2.75 months. We were unable to verify his claimed work experience at Barberi Construction, because the family-run business refused to provide the information.

If, however, Barberi’s work experience at his family’s business was inapplicable or otherwise inflated by as little as one month, he would not have met the requisite minimum two-years of experience for the position of Senior Accountant. 
The Evidence Suggests that Barberi May Have Submitted False Information Regarding his Alleged Yonkers Residency 
Civil Service rules required that Barberi must have been a Yonkers
resident for one year prior to his appointment. In his employment application,
 Barberi indicated that he met this requirement. There is, however, no documented proof of that residency.
First, the only documentation of residency that Barberi provided was a 
New York State driver’s license with a local Yonkers address that was issued on October 4, 2004. Motor vehicle information from New Jersey indicates at the time the New York State license was issued, he continued to maintain a valid New Jersey license, listing a residence in Bayonne.

Second, Barberi’s claimed residence in Yonkers was a private home on Hudson Terrace. The owner of that residence, Superintendent Petrone’s sister Anna Rubillo, claimed that Barberi lived there from August 2003 to November of 2004,
 but that there was no lease or other documentation that proved that he ever lived there.
Reviewing the evidence regarding Barberi’s alleged Yonkers residency, it seems unlikely that Barberi lived in Yonkers during the period that was claimed, and that he falsely claimed this residency in order to try to satisfy the civil service prerequisite. Moreover, the telephone number that he listed on his resume was actually billed to Laine Petrone at an address in northern Westchester where both she and her parents reside.
The questions surrounding Barberi’s residence, and also the questions about his prior work experience, call attention to the District’s failure to conduct the standard background checks. These checks may have led to information that would have disqualified Barberi from appointment to a position in the Yonkers Public Schools.
Frank Lutz’s Testimony Raises Questions as to Whether his Version of the Facts is Accurate.
In his testimony, Frank Lutz offered certain explanations

which were inconsistent or otherwise raised questions about his reasons for hiring Barberi. These inconsistencies suggest that there may have been other, unstated factors that influenced the hiring decision.
First, Frank Lutz testified that the retirement of long time Chief  

Accountant L. Mitchell Wein, created a “once in a lifetime” opportunity to hire a new manager in the Department of Finance. Nonetheless, Lutz claimed to have done no recruitment for the position, and interviewed only one candidate based on reviewing a single resume.

Even given his claim that his Department was severely understaffed, it is not credible that Lutz would have made no effort to attract a qualified pool of candidates to be considered for such an important departmental position. Lutz was first notified in August of 2004 that Chief Accountant Wein intended to retire, giving him ample time to begin the recruitment process, especially if he was intent on reorganizing the Department. According to the testimony of Marta Lugo, on prior occasions, Human Resources did assist the Finance Department in recruiting qualified candidates for financial positions, but  was not requested to help recruit a replacement for Wein.

Second, it appears inconsistent that Lutz would have not discussed the reorganization of the accounting area with Jay Hvisc, his friend and second in command, who he wanted to play a significant role in training the new Senior Accountant. Moreover, if he wanted Hvisc to train the Senior Accountant, one would think that Lutz would have included Hvisc in the interview process.
Third, there is no documentary evidence that Lutz received the Barberi resume from the Department of Human Resources. Human Resources had no record that it ever received the resume or forwarded it to Lutz.  
Furthermore, there is no documentary evidence that the Human Resources Department had any direct contact with Barberi before October 19, 2004. The earliest dated documentation that the Human Resource Department had from Barberi, was an employment application that, although dated June 5, 2004, appears to have been completed on October 19 or 20, 2004. Thus, the only Barberi resumes that Human Resources can document receiving appear to be the ones that were provided by Frank Lutz, after questions arose about Barberi’s experience.

If Lutz did not receive the resume from Human Resources, then it must have been sent to him directly by Barberi or given to him by someone else. Because there was no recruitment for the position, this suggests that Barberi must have been referred to Lutz, otherwise there is no explanation as to how Barberi came to apply for a position at the School District. 
Fourth, the $90,100 starting salary that was given to Barberi was inconsistent with the $63,842 salary that was given to Rhonda Toth, who was appointed to the same position in May of 2004, five months before Barberi was hired. Despite Lutz’s claim that there were valid reasons for the salary discrepancies, Lutz admitted that it was inconsistent with District policy to have employees in the same job title receive salaries from different lanes on the Central Office Administrators Salary Schedule.

Fifth, Lutz stated that the reason he wanted to hire Barberi was because he interviewed well and had a master’s degree in accounting, and also because he had limited experience and therefore did not have any preconceived ideas which might have adversely affected his work. If Lutz wanted an inexperienced accountant, it was illogical for him to offer a $90,100 starting salary, even if he had a master’s degree and interviewed well. While it was true that the $90,100 salary was justified for the skills and responsibilities of the position, which were previously performed by the Chief Accountant with 26 years of experience and a CPA, it does not follow that a 24 year old, with limited experience, should be paid at a disproportionately high level. If Lutz wanted to hire Barberi, it would have been more consistent with the District’s salary structure and common sense to have given him a salary that was commensurate with his experience.
Sixth, Lutz testified that he spoke to Victor Pacheco of Civil Service about Barberi’s qualifications. Pacheco, however, claims not to have spoken to Lutz about Barberi, and Diane Franks stated that she was the one who spoke with Pacheco about the need to clarify the experience on the first resume, and then told Lutz that the resume was not specific enough. 
Seventh,  Lutz testified that he always completes an interview evaluation sheet and did so with the Barberi interviews. However, on February 2, 2005, Lutz retracted that statement and claimed not to have completed the evaluations. Moreover, there is no record that Barberi signed in at the School District’s visitor’s desk on the dates of the alleged interviews.
Finally, with all of the questions and apparent irregularities surrounding the Barberi appointment, if there were valid administrative reasons to justify the appointment and the starting salary, one would expect to find a contemporaneously written record setting forth the reasons for the decisions that were made. However, there is no paper trail that justifies the Barberi appointment or his salary. This suggests that the stated reasons may have been created after the fact. 
Pietro Barberi’s Resignation and Subsequent Unwillingness to Cooperate with this Investigation is Inconsistent with the Position that he was Appointed to the Position Solely Because of Merit
Pietro Barberi resigned from his position for “personal reasons” on


November 22, 2004, and thereafter he refused to cooperate with the 


Inspector General’s investigation. Although it is understandable that


Barberi may have been angry because of his portrayal in the press, his


unwillingness to cooperate meant that questions about his experience, 

residency and his connection to the School District and the Petrone family were never explained from his point of view.


Although Barberi was within his rights not to cooperate, his silence leaves many unanswered questions and creates the impression that he could not provide a reasonable explanation for all the discrepancies that surrounded his appointment.


2. Applicable Ethics Provisions Required the Superintendent to Disclose his family’s Relationship to Pietro Barberi as Soon as he Became Aware of It.

Applicable Ethics Standard


Article 18 of the General Municipal Law mandates that the governing body of every school district within the State create a code of ethics for the guidance of their employees.  Section 806(1)(a) provides, in pertinent part, that each school district shall:



Adopt a code of ethics setting forth for the guidance of its 

officers and employees the standards of conduct reasonably expected of them. Such code shall provide standards for 

officers and employees with respect to disclosure of interests 

in legislation before the local governing body, holding of investments in conflict with official duties, private employment 

in conflict with official duties, future employment and such other standards relating to the conduct of officers and employees as 

may be deemed advisable. N.Y. General Municipal Law § 806(1)(a).

Although the Yonkers Public Schools does not have a comprehensive Code of Ethics,
 the Policy Manual of the Board of Education contains provisions on conflicts of interest. Section 1-15 of the Manual, in pertinent part, provides:



The Board of Education is committed to avoiding any situation 

in which the existence of conflicting interests by any Board Member, officer or employee may call into question the integrity

of the management and/or operation of the School District. Therefore:

…no person who is related by blood or marriage to any Member

of the Board of Education or to the Superintendent, Deputy, or Assistant Superintendents, or any Executive Director or Director shall be employed by the Board in any capacity, except upon the consent of two-thirds of the Members of the Board  to be determined at a Board meeting and to be entered upon the proceeding of the Board…

No person employed by the District shall allow any matter, concern or interest, personal, financial or otherwise, to influence or interfere with the performance of his or her duties. Should such a matter, concern or interest arise, the employee shall bring the matter to the attention of his or her supervisor to seek ways to reduce or eliminate the influence or interference.

Knowing or willful violation of this policy by any employee may result in disciplinary action up to and including dismissal.

In addition to the conflict of interest provisions adopted by the Yonkers Board of Education, public officials are also required, as a matter of legal precedent, to avoid the appearance of impropriety, and are required to disclose relevant facts and circumstances that might suggest the existence of a conflict of interest. See Tuxedo Conservation & Taxpayers Ass’n v. Town Board of Tuxedo, 418 N.Y.S. 2d 638.


 Under these ethics provisions, School District officials have an affirmative obligation to avoid conflicts of interest, and to the extent that they are aware of potential conflicts, to disclose the underlying facts and circumstances to avoid the appearance of impropriety. The ethics provisions, however, do not specifically address the conduct in question in this inquiry because Barberi was not related by blood or marriage to the Superintendent or anyone else involved in the appointment process.
 


Superintendent Petrone has claimed that he was unaware of his family’s connections when he first approved Barberi’s appointment, and our investigation has not established that there was a direct link between Barberi and the Superintendent at the time he was hired. However, it is clear that after questions arose about the propriety of the appointment, the Superintendent’s responses to questions about the connections were inconsistent and lacked candor. Contrary to his claim, Mr. Petrone must have known about the family connections soon after the newspaper articles appeared. However, as late as January 12, 2005, when interviewed by the Inspector General, he stated that he was unaware whether his daughter actually knew Barberi. Given all the circumstances, this assertion was not credible.

Under the District’s conflicts of interest provisions, which were designed to avoid “any situation in which the existence of conflicting interests... may call into question the integrity of the management and/or operation of the School District,” the Superintendent was obligated to not allow personal interests to interfere with or influence his duties, and was also required to avoid the appearance of a conflict. Thus, even if it were true that the Superintendent was unaware of his family’s connection when he approved the Barberi appointment, he was nonetheless still required to bring the undisclosed facts of the connection to the attention of the Board of Education once he became aware of them. See Board of Education Policy Manual §1-15; Tuxedo Conservation & Taxpayers Ass’n v. Town Board of Tuxedo, 418 N.Y.S2d 638. At a minimum, Mr. Petrone should have corrected the record as soon as questions arose about the propriety of the appointment and disclosed that his daughter was friends with Barberi and that he was renting an apartment in his sister’s home. 


Conclusion and Recommendations

In this investigation, the Inspector General’s Office has established that there were flaws and irregularities surrounding the School District’s hiring of Pietro Barberi as a provisional Senior Accountant in the Finance Department. We have also found that the Superintendent of Schools, did not properly disclose his family’s connection to Mr. Barberi. Considered in their entirety, the circumstances surrounding the employment of Mr. Barberi have created a strong appearance of impropriety in the hiring process. It is appropriate that the Yonkers Board of Education review these findings and take the necessary steps to address the deficiencies and violations that we have found.

In the course of our investigation, we also discovered other administrative issues that need to be addressed by the School District and the City of Yonkers Municipal Civil Service Commission. For convenience, we list those finding below:
· The Civil Service Commission should review its policies and procedures regarding the filling of vacancies, and the elimination and reclassification of civil service titles. In addition, the Commission should review its procedures regarding how it works with the various appointing authorities within the City to ensure that all candidates for appointment meet the applicable civil service job specifications.

· Based on what appears to be excessive overtime in the Finance Department’s payroll division, the Board should conduct a review of overtime expenditures for civil service employees throughout the District.
· The School District does not have a comprehensive Code of Ethics that is consistent with the requirements of the New York State General Municipal Law. The Board should review its ethics provisions with legal counsel in order to ensure that they are consistent with the State law.

� Teachers are considered to be in “unclassified” positions, which are governed by State Education Law.


� The Commission is comprised of three commissioners appointed by the Mayor. The Commission regulates civil service matters for the City of Yonkers Government, the Yonkers Public Schools, the Yonkers Parking Authority, the Yonkers Housing Authority and the Yonkers Library. The Commission has one regularly scheduled meeting each month.


� Because Barberi was being appointed to a “provisional” position, there was no requirement that he take and pass a competitive civil service examination at the time of his initial appointment.


� At the time of the Inspector General’s interview with Superintendent Petrone, we did not ask him if he knew that Barberi had rented an apartment in his sister’s home, because we were not yet aware of the family connection.


�The City’s Law Department has confirmed that the subpoena was not enforceable in New Jersey.


� Wein claims that he quit because Lutz refused to rehire him to the permanent position of Chief Accountant after he requested reinstatement. Lutz confirmed that he would not rehire Wein.


� Lutz implemented a similar reorganization in the payroll area of the Department in May of 2004, when he eliminated the vacant position of Payroll Administrator and replaced it with a Senior Accountant position.


� Lutz stated that Hvisc started working at the District one month after he did, and that in addition to having a close working relationship, they are also personal friends.


� Lutz initially stated that as part of standard procedure he prepared interview evaluation rating sheets for the Barberi interviews, and a “job offer” memorandum was sent to the Human Resources Department. However, in a memorandum dated February 2, 2005, he retracted these statements and stated that he did not prepare the interview evaluation rating sheets for Barberi and that there was no hiring memorandum.


� The title of Senior Accountant was considered a Yonkers Public Schools Central Office Administrators position, which is not covered by a collective bargaining agreement. As such, the starting salary was subject to the Central Office Administrators salary schedule. Mr. Barberi’s starting salary of $90,100 appears in lane 3, entitled “Supervisors”, step 9. A copy of the Central Office Administrators pay scale is attached as Exhibit “2 “.The setting of Mr. Barberi’s salary at step 9 of the Supervisors’ lane was an exception to the general policy of the Board of Education, which requires that all starting salaries “shall be placed at the first-year of the salary schedule…unless eligible for salary adjustment.” See Policy Manual of the Yonkers Board of Education §§ 4-1.2 and 3. Salary adjustments are allowed for service or experience in positions outside of the Yonkers Public School System at the discretion of the Superintendent of Schools. Superintendent Petrone forwarded a memorandum confirming the salary to Diane Franks, the Human Resources Director of Non-Instructional Staffing on October 22, 2004.


� According to his personnel file, Barberi claimed that he was being paid a $100,000 annual salary from his family-run construction business in Bayonne, New Jersey.


� Jay Hvisc’s base salary is $98,426, which appears on the Central Office Administrators Salary Scale as step 11 of the Supervisors lane. He receives an additional $11,887 for having 25 years of longevity in the Yonkers Public Schools. L. Mitchell Wein, the Chief Accountant who retired, received the same salary as Hvisc. 


� Hvisc concurred with Lutz’s version of the hiring process. He stated that although he regularly played a role in interviewing potential candidates for staff-level positions, Lutz did not, however, involve him in the Barberi decision or other senior management hiring decisions. Both Lutz and Hvisc stated that prior to the retirements of the Payroll Administrator and the Chief Accountant there had been no senior level openings in the Department for many years.


� Lutz testified that after Joe Feriola, the Payroll Administrator, retired in March of 2004, he eliminated the Payroll Administrator’s position and promoted Toth, a Clerk III/Data Entry, to a new position of temporary Senior Accountant in charge of the payroll area. Lutz stated that when he eliminated the Payroll Administrator’s position, he was aware that there was a certified civil service list for the Payroll Administrator title, but that he did not want to appoint anyone on the list to run the District’s payroll. Instead, he bypassed the list and promoted Toth to the new title of Senior Accountant because in his judgment she was the most qualified person to manage the payroll operations. 


� Based on this statement we reviewed the overtime records of the Finance Department’s payroll division. We discovered that all seven payroll employees significantly exceeded the $12,000 monetary cap, set forth in Board of Education policy, for authorized overtime in fiscal year 2004. Based on these preliminary findings, we recommend that the Board of Education conduct a review of civil service overtime on a District-wide basis. 


� Because Toth accepted an appointment to a different, permanent civil service title effective October 22, 2004, this adjustment never went into effect. 


� See Exhibit “6” and discussion on page 20. On February 14, 2005, Superintendent Petrone stated that District personnel redacted the address from the resume before it was released to the press, and that the Inspector General received the same redacted copy.


� The procedure for conducting background checks is set forth in a letter that is provided to all applicants for civil service positions at the Yonkers Public Schools. See attached Exhibit “3”.


� Franks was not sure of whether Barberi was technically filling a vacancy for Senior Accountant that was created when Rhonda Toth accepted an appointment to the permanent title of Account Clerk III. However, Franks recognized that even if Barberi was technically replacing Toth, civil service policy and procedures required that before a civil service position can be changed, the Commission must approve the change in title. Franks also recognized that the original appointment of Toth to the title of temporary Senior Accountant was inconsistent with civil service law.


� Franks’ testimony differs from Lugo’s on this point. According to Franks the file was removed before she went on vacation, and before the controversy surrounding the Barberi appointment began. Franks stated that she was on vacation from October 21 through November 2, 2004.


� In May of 2004, the Commission had approved the appointment of Rhonda Toth to the position of temporary Senior Accountant. Toth vacated that position on October 19, 2004. According to Pacheco, it appeared that Barberi was filling the vacant Senior Accountant position created when Toth accepted a permanent appointment to a different title.


� See also, New York State Civil Service Law § 22.


� Without a certified eligible list, Civil Service Law authorizes an appointing authority to appoint a provisional employee who has not taken the applicable civil service test. The law does not, however, allow the appointing authority to create a position with a new title without approval of the Municipal Civil Service Commission. Provisional positions are temporary in that once a competitive examine for a position is given, permanent appointments must be made from candidates who pass the test and appear on the certified eligible list.


� Mr. Conboy was referred to the Inspector General’s Office by the Daniel E. Walls, the Commissioner of the State Department of Civil Service, in response to a request by Yonkers City Council Minority Leader Sandy Annabi for the State to review certain Yonkers School District’s personnel actions. See letter of 	Daniel E. Walls dated December 24, 2004, attached as Exhibit “4”.


� According to Conboy, the purpose of this requirement is to minimize the manipulation of the Civil Service Laws, which require that appointments be based on a fair, competitive process.Conboy stated that the elimination of the Payroll Administrator position was improper because Lutz’ stated purpose was to avoid hiring someone off of the certified payroll administrator’s list.


� The original application was filled out in blue ink, and the Oath of Allegiance was dated and signed using black ink.


� There was no indication that Barberi entered the building on October 5th and 14th, the days Frank Lutz stated that he conducted interviews with him.


� When he was a student in college and graduate school, Barberi worked as an intern in two accounting firms. The rest of his claimed experience was working in the Barberi family construction business.


� The Law and Rules required that the School District submit a proposal, including a statement of the duties for the position to the Civil Service Commission. The Commission was then required to decide whether the proposed title change was appropriate.


� Similarly, the School District also violated Civil Service Law when it eliminated the Payroll Administrator’s title and appointed Rhonda Toth as a temporary Senior Accountant.   


� While the District is responsible for complying with the civil service procedure, the Civil Service Commission also must ensure that it elicits all the necessary information from the appointing authority before acting. Joseph Conboy of the New York State Office of Civil Service has recommended that the City’s Civil Service Commission review its policies and procedures to avoid similar occurrences in the future.


� The date of Franks’ vacation is significant because it establishes that the file was removed and her conversation with Galimi took place before Barberi’s appointment was approved by the Board of Education on October 20, 2004. (Galimi’s statement that he instructed her to perform the background checks after the Board of Education approved the appointment also supports the conclusion that the conversation took place before October 20, 2004.) The early removal of the file has never been explained. 


� In addition to the School District employment application, Barberi submitted an application to the City’s Municipal Civil Service Commission to take the civil service examination for Senior Accountant. This application required the applicant to certify that he or she had resided in Yonkers for a least one year prior to the examination date.


� If Barberi did live in Yonkers over this period of time, he was commuting on a daily basis to his family’ construction business in Bayonne, New Jersey. Without an adequate explanation, it would appear impractical for Barberi to have moved out of Bayonne and away from work, in order to rent an apartment in Yonkers.


� The conflicts of interest provisions in the Board of Education’s Policy Manual are not as comprehensive as General Municipal Law § 806 requires. It is recommended that the Board review the District’s Ethics provisions with legal counsel and establish a Code of Ethics that is in compliance with the State law.


� That the District’s conflicts of interest provisions set forth a specific policy and procedure related to the potential hiring of family members does not mean that there are no conflicts implications if a hiring decision involves a non-family member. The conflicts provisions require that all such decisions are based on furthering the public interest, and not on private concerns. Any personal matter or information that may interfere with the proper administration of the District is required to be disclosed.
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